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money, their heads had no responsibility for the additional
burden this would impose on the tax-payer. It was thus im-
possible to work out a nicely adjusted long-term policy, in-
volving the co-operation of the government and the electorate,
and the big problems tended to be shelved on the plea of financial
stringency. It was not that the Finance Department's control
was unfairly used, but rather that in the dyarchical form of
government the co-ordination at the top, necessary for the
direction of a national policy was supremely difficult.
Yet dyarchy was by no means a fa9ade; there were men of
goodwill on both sides who aimed at making it a real step
forward in the political education of the people. The ultimate
objective was dominion self-government. The step taken
towards it in 1923 was decisive: there could be no going back.
When in 1928 the 'Simon Commission' came to review the
working of the reforms instituted five years earlier, the almost
unanimous Burmese demand was for immediate full responsible
government and separation from India. The explanation of this
was simple. Burmese kings had deeply resented having to deal
with a viceroy; they wanted direct relations with the English
sovereign. Now Burmese nationalism made the same demand.
Faced by increasing Indian immigration and economic com-
petition, the Burman feared that his country might one day
become a vassal state of an Indian commonwealth ruled by
Indians.
The Simon Commission reported in favour of separation;
but when, soon after the publication of its report, the Round
Table Conference met in London to discuss the framework of a
new Indian constitution to replace the dyarchy, the Burmese
delegates at the first session of the Conference were less forth-
right on the subject of separation. Before committing their
country they wanted assurances that her rate of constitutional
progress and her economic relations with India would not be
prejudiced. Burmese suspicions had been aroused by the
unqualified support given to separation by the European civil
services and business men.
The Anti-Separationists had made some headway by
suggesting that the best safeguard would be for Burma to join
the proposed Indian federation on the understanding that she

